








































































































ADDENDUM

It is nearly 18 years since I completed this memoir and the addendum 
covers the period since then.

Nancy  and  I  travelled  the  world  together,  cooked  and  gardened 
together and  hiked the back country. Her children Scott and Greg, 
her three siblings Jim, Beverley and John, her mother Verniece and 
her  aunt all visited us in New Zealand and we went back to the USA 
to visit them regularly. American friends on vacation in New Zealand 
often stayed with us. I had a whole new lovely, extended family.

And then in the summer of 2008 it all fell apart. One morning as we 
were  getting  up  Nancy  had  a  seizure  in  her  left  arm.  Later  that 
morning at her GP’s surgery she had a major seizure and was taken 
to  the  hospital.   Eight  hours  later  we  knew that  she  had  a  brain 
tumour and that it would be fatal. Nancy’s courage during the next 
14 months still amazes me.  Surgery to remove some of the mass, 
radiotherapy  and  chemotherapy  she  endured  with  fortitude.   For 
some months we were able to cope at home for which we were very 
grateful.  It was during this period that we organised for her eldest 
son Scott, his wife Suwen and Nancy’s 6 month old grandson Evan 
to visit us as travelling back to the States was not possible. To hold 
him on her lap and read him a story was a major wish fulfilled. In 
2016 Scott, Suwen and Evan visited me again, Evan now a lively 8 
year old.

During  the  first  few  months  of  her  illness  we  even  managed  to 
extract some humour from our clumsy attempts at the daily round of 
cooking and dressing and showering et cetera but eventually she had 
to  go  into  full  hospital  care  at  Ross  Home.  Our  second  golden 
retriever, ‘Phineas’, came with me almost daily to visit Nancy. 

Nancy  died  peacefully  on  April  8th,  2009  after  some days  being 
unconscious.  During  all  those  months  she  had  wonderful  support 
from her wide circle of friends and I shall always be grateful to them, 
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especially Sam and Rosalie, who in the last few months spent time 
with her frequently, giving me a little respite and time to catch up on 
the chores of daily living.

Nancy’s funeral was a very small and private one, just a few friends 
and family.  We had agreed that  in the springtime I  should host  a 
garden  party  in  her  memory.  More  than  40  close  friends  and 
neighbours enjoyed a beautiful spring afternoon tinged with sadness 
that she could not share it with us.  Greg, Scott, Mary Lee and John 
all flew over from the States for the afternoon. Jim, her elder brother 
had  visited  just  a  couple  of  months  before  she  died.  Our  garden 
looked wonderful with all the early rhododendrons in flower.

It  is  now  nearly  nine  years  since  Nancy  died  and  life  is  very 
different.  I  have had to learn that  living alone is  not  the same as 
being lonely. Of course there are times when loneliness creeps in and 
I must content myself with the memories of a wonderful 25 years 
with Nancy.  With the exception of Sam and Rosalie my family are 
scattered widely a long way from Dunedin. 

My sister Mary you will recall, was nearly 8 years younger than I 
and the time we spent together over the years has unfortunately been 
limited. A trip to Europe when she was a young woman led to her 
meeting  Rob  Wilson  and  much  to  my  father’s  disapproval  she 
married him and moved to South Africa. Sadly, over the years we 
have met up only a few times. A few visits to South Africa, one with 
Nancy and a few visits from her to NZ, memorably a lovely time 
with  Mary  a  year  before  Nancy’s  death  when we visited  Stewart 
Island together. Mary’s three children have all married and have lots 
of children. We are still in regular contact by email and phone.

Angela and Stephanie both married. Angela has a senior management 
position in the Australian Federal Government in Canberra. Her two 
sons, Miles and Griffin, now young adults, are making their own way 
in  the  world  in  Melbourne.   Stephanie,  a  radiologist  and talented 
musician and teacher of music has two sons, both married. 
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In November 2017, Stephanie and Simon’s elder son Timothy and 
his wife Toni, have given me my first great-grand-daughter, Emily. 
Second son James and his wife Amanda have just bought their first 
house in Palmerston North. Maybe one day they will write their own 
autobiographies,  I  certainly  hope  so,  although  sadly  I  won’t  be 
around to read them.

The  garden  that  Nancy  and  I  developed  has  matured  during  the 
37years I have lived here and continues to give me pleasure. This 
pleasure I share as a member of the Open Garden Association, the 
garden being open to the public during the spring. Rhododendrons, 
azaleas,  cherry trees and maples are blended with the native bush 
with wonderful views over the valley. It is a very peaceful place. The 
most beautiful cherry tree,  Nancy and I planted together after she 
became ill. It is her living memorial and a daily reminder to me of 
our  loving  life  together.  Thanks  to’Skype’ my  American  family 
remain  close.   Last  Christmas  Day I  was  able  to  join  their  large 
extended-family  gathering  and  join  in  the  fun  and  games.  I  was 
delighted  that  my  ‘mystery  gift’,  one  of  Nancy’s  weirdest  doll 
creations called ‘WitchyPoo’, was won by her niece, Katie. 

My interest in gardening and photography has in the last few years 
resulted in me being asked to give lectures to both U3A (University 
of the Third Age) and various garden groups. I continue to play golf 
but my handicap is now embarrassingly large due in part to arthritis.
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A Final Note:-

In August 2017 I attended the 60th reunion of my graduating class of 
1957 in Auckland. I stayed in a small private hotel in Remuera right 
across the road from King’s Preparatory School and just around the 
corner  from  Remuera  Primary  School  and  close  by  the  Victoria 
Avenue shopping centre.  I  walked around for  awhile.   Full  circle 
from my childhood; it was the suburb I was born in, grew up in, lived 
in and for 12 years practiced my profession in, but much of it had 
changed beyond recognition. No tram cars, just coffee shops, cafes 
and boutiques and real estate agents and travel agents and lots of 
BMW’s. 

 I was glad to return to Dunedin, my home and garden and memories.

Which seems a good place to finish.

April 2018
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